LOXLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT LOXLEY SCHOOL
ON 24TH JANUARY 2011 AT 7.30 P.M.

PRESENT:
P. Morris, (Chairman), M Nightingale, G. Jones, & K. Osborne.
IN ATTENDANCE:
W. Gadd (Clerk)
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from P. Gregory-Hood.
.
2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Councillors were reminded that they are required to disclose an interest in any item on the Agenda. 
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the last meeting held on 13th December 2010 were read and approved as a correct record. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
4.1. Number of Councillors

P. Morris reported that he and the Clerk had been to a meeting with Darren Whitney, Democratic Services Manager Stratford D.C. He advised that the new procedure to increase the number of councillors was much more complicated than under previous legislation, It involved public participation and would probably take about one year to complete. In addition, Darren Whitney had advised that a review of parishes was currently taking place which, together with the central government proposed changes in community involvement, might have an affect on our need for an additional councillor. In the circumstances, the Council decided not to pursue this matter further for the present. 
4.2 2 Hilltop
P. Morris and K. Osborne reported that the work at 3 Hilltop had finally been completed.
4.3 Flood Sax

The Clerk reported that the Flood Sax have been purchased and are stored in the outbuildings at the Hall. P. Morris will move the empty sandbags from the church to the outbuildings, so everything is stored in the same place.

4.4 Dog Waste Bin

P. Morris advised that the new dog waste bin had now been installed in the playing field.
4.5 Hedge at Fox Cottage

P. Morris advised that the traffic mirrors have not yet been moved.
4.6 Snow Warden
P. Morris advised that he had spoken to Stuart Birch concerning the possibility of him taking on the role of snow warden. He will chase him for a reply.

K. Osborne requested that the Parish Council purchase three snow shovels to assist in the clearance of snow on the hill and the corner of Manor Lane/Goldicote Road. He suggested that Chelwood Snow & Ice Shovels should be purchased and it was agreed that K Osborne should inspect them and if he thought them appropriate, three should be purchased.
4.7 Royal Wedding Party

M. Nightingale advised that an initial application had been made to Warwickshire County Council concerning the closure of the road on 29th April. He is awaiting a detailed application form and the Clerk was asked to advise the persons who had expressed interest in arranging the party.
5. FINANCE
5.1 The Clerk’s Report
The Clerk reported that on 31st December 2010, the Parish had reconciled cash funds of £15497.42 held with Lloyds TSB Bank. 

The following payments were approved:

CPRE



subscription




  £29.00

Dr M Sill Grapevine A/C
parish magazine




£140.00

5.2 Grass Tender
The Clerk presented the grass tender from John Ward Landscapes for the forthcoming mowing season. M Nightingale proposed that we accept the tender and G Jones seconded the proposal. It was unanimously agreed.
It was agreed that the Parochial Church Council should be asked to contribute £260 for this year. 
5.3 Budget and Precept 2010/2011
The Clerk presented a financial budget for 2011/12 together with a suggested Parish Precept (please see attached). The Councillors considered the budget and discussed various aspects of it in detail. P. Morris proposed that the budget and precept should be approved and this was seconded by K. Osborne. The Councillors unanimously approved the Budget and the suggested Precept of £7900. The Clerk was authorised to advise Stratford District Council accordingly.
6. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
6.1 3 Hilltop

The Clerk advised that the householders appeal had been allowed.
6.2 Public Footpath SD78 diversion

The Chairman has received a letter from Mark & Anita Taylor seeking the Parish Council’s support for the diversion of the SD 78 public footpath over their land. The diversion had been discussed by the Parish Council on 13th September 2010 when it had been agreed that the Council had no objection to the diversion and therefore would make no representations to Countryside Recreation WCC. M Nightingale proposed that the Council give their support. G. Jones said that he had heard that certain people in the village were unhappy with the proposed diversion. After further discussion, P. Morris again proposed that the Council give their support but this was not seconded.
The Clerk reported that the Parish Council had received a Notice of Making the Order dated 5th January 2011. Any representations had to be made by 7th February. She asked whether she should now write to Warwickshire County Council advising that the Council had no objection to the diversion. She was authorised to do so.
7. TRAFFIC CALMING
7.1 Speed Guns Volunteer Scheme

K Osborne advised that he had still not been successful in making contact to arrange a further loan of the speed gun equipment.
7.2 Village Gateways
M. Nightingale reported that the traffic regulation work was underway and that the notices concerning the moving of the Stratford Road 30 mph signs will be displayed from 3rd February. Carillion are contracted to manufacture the new village signs. Provided there are no objections to the moving of the 30 mph signs, the installation should be completed by the end of the financial year.
M Nightingale suggested that flowers should be planted around the new signs.
8. CHILDREN’S PLAY AREA

The Clerk advised that the annual inspection of the play area will take place in February.
M. Nightingale said that he would arrange the maintenance rota for the summer period.

9. CORRESPONDENCE
Various correspondence has been received mainly notices of meetings, advertising and other miscellany. The accumulated newsletters and reports were given out to be circulated around the Councillors and to be returned to the Clerk at the following meeting.
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
10.1 Flood Prevention - Jetting of Drains
M. Nightingale said that the jetting of the drains two years ago had proved very successful. As a preventative measure, he suggested that County Highways should be asked to undertake this work on a regular basis. The Clerk will contact Jeff Morris.
10.2 The Village Website
The Clerk pointed out that since the change of landlord at ‘The Fox’, their section on the village website had not been updated and is now very out of date. G. Jones will speak to the landlord. If it is not intended to update regularly, then the menus and event dates will be removed.

10.3 Sewer Pipes

The Clerk reported that on two occasions during December, the sewer pipe in the road between Loxley Fields and ‘The Fox’ had been blocked causing overflow into the land drain and problems with the cloakroom toilets of Spring Cottage and Corner Cottage. On each occasion, Severn Trent cleared the blockage. They say that it is only a 150mm pipe and, if there continues to be a problem, we will have to discuss further action with Severn Trent.

10.4 Annual Meeting Speaker

It was suggested that we might have a speaker to talk on the Localism Bill. P. Morris said that he would discuss with I. Seccombe.

11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council is scheduled for 28th March 2011 at 7.30 p.m. and will be held at Loxley School. The meeting closed at 9.20 p.m.
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